CITY OF LAKE BRONSON

COUNCIL MINUTES

SEPTEMBER 20, 2010
The regular meeting of the Lake Bronson City Council was called to order by Mayor Cammie Taylor at 7:00 p.m. on Monday, September 20, 2010.

Present were Council Members Dale Klegstad, Bobby Schmiedeberg, Joyce Storeby and Mayor Cammie Taylor.

Absent was Council Member Jimann Cozzen.

Also present were Darlene Brown, Jim Erickson, Heather Kelley, Caleb Stromquist, City Maintenance and Megan Hanson, City Clerk.
Mayor Taylor asked for any public comments from the audience.  Darlene Brown voiced her concern over children still being out late at night.  The council stated that if she knows whose children are out, she should contact their parents and if they are out committing crimes then she should contact law enforcement.  Jim Erickson commented on his sewer line for the greenhouse.  He stated that it was damaged during construction of the water project and is still having problems with it.  The sewer hadn’t been used all winter and this spring after trying to run a snake through and running hot water and salt down the line, it was still backing up.  There is a locate called in to dig it up.  If it is determined that the problem was caused by construction, Wagner Construction should be responsible for the repair.  The council discussed some of the vacant places in town and questioned whether or not Wagner Construction would be held liable for repairs should any of these places have sewer problems that are later discovered.  The clerk will check with the engineer to see if Wagner Construction would be held liable for any future sewer repairs caused by construction.  
The clerk reported two water shut-offs for the month.

Caleb Stromquist, City Maintenance Worker/Water Operator/Sewer Operator, was in to discuss some issues with the council.  Stromquist stated that he had been pricing some first aid kits for the city shop.  There should be a larger kit in the shop and smaller kits in the city truck and tractor.  Council Member Schmiedeberg said that he would be ordering a first aid kit for the Fire Department and could also order for the city.  
Stromquist also had some ideas for new holiday decorations for the city.  The clerk mentioned that the village square building is on seasonal billing for electricity so if there was a plan to use electricity there she would need to let Ottertail know to no longer bill seasonally before October 1st.  The council stated that the outlets would not need to be used and the decorations would be run through the regular street lighting account.  There was discussion of ordering some star decorations which could use holiday colored bulbs for Christmas and then red, white and blue bulbs for Independence Day.  There was further discussion on bulbs, the LED lights are very expensive compared to the regular C7 bulbs.  The council was very interested in this idea and would like more information on how many decorations to order and where they would go as well as a cost for each.  The city should also see if there would be any businesses or individuals who would be interested in purchasing decorations to help the city with the overall cost.  The Maintenance Worker and Clerk will find out more information before the next meeting.  Stromquist also mentioned the city needing more flags.  Council Member Klegstad and Stromquist will get together to order some more flags.  

Stromquist mentioned some preventive maintenance techniques that should be done before winter such as flushing main water and sewer lines.  There is a chemical that he would like to order for the sewer lines but does not have a price for yet.  He would like to order four or five pails.  The council instructed him to first get a price on the chemical before ordering any.  
Stromquist mentioned that he needs to order new blades for the grader and cutting edges for the plow.  He will check with the county for blades.  Jim Erickson also mentioned checking to see what Jerry Coffield has.
Stromquist mentioned that there were some problems with the city truck which may be quite expensive to repair.  The city may have to purchase another truck.  Council Member Schmiedeberg stated that he would check to see what was available and is also still checking on a bat wing mower for the ponds.                

Klegstad made a motion, seconded by Storeby, and carried out unanimously to approve the August 16, 2010 Minutes.

Storeby made a motion, seconded by Klegstad, and carried out unanimously to approve the 2010 Delinquent Garbage Assessment Roll presented by Anderson Sanitation.  The clerk will certify the list and forward it to the County Auditor to be assessed on property taxes.  

Old business was discussed.  The clerk presented a lot of correspondence in regards to the water project.  On September 8, 2010, an 11-Month Warranty Meeting was held at the city office.  Present at that meeting were Council Member Schmiedeberg, the City Clerk, Dan Johnson and Lee Cariveau, Widseth, Smith & Nolting, Harvey Strom with USDA Rural Development and Jason Hauner with Wagner Construction.  After meeting and walking through a few areas of town, there are still outstanding issues that need to be resolved.  These issues are listed in the Meeting Notes.  The contractor will need to provide a performance bond extension for one year to be certain that no topsoil or seeding issues exist next year.  To date there is no schedule of when the topsoil and seeding will be done.  Dan Johnson, Project Engineer with Widseth, Smith & Nolting will be out of the office from September 22, 2010 – October 8, 2010.  He has drafted a letter to the bond company declaring Wagner Construction in default of its contract with the city.  He will send the letter before he leaves if the city wishes.  Klegstad made a motion, seconded by Storeby, and carried out unanimously to instruct the clerk to contact Dan Johnson and send the letter to the bond company declaring Wagner Construction in default of its contract.  Another issue that was discussed was the curb stop at 217 E. Main Street.  It was not replaced during the project even though the construction plans called for replacement.  The Maintenance Worker had a hard time turning it off.  The clerk found the daily progress report when they worked in that area and Brenda Miller, WSN, indicated that the curb stop was ok and did not need to be replaced.  The clerk stated that Dan Johnson had not been able to contact Brenda to find out why it was not replaced.  The city council instructed the clerk to send a letter to WSN as they do not feel that the city should be responsible for the expense of replacing this curb stop.

The Nuisance Ordinance was discussed again.  The Maintenance Worker was able to mow, trim and remove brush at four of the properties on the list.  The clerk presented a certificate of the cost attributable to each lot to be certified for collection as a special assessment against each lot.  Storeby made a motion, seconded by Schmiedeberg, and carried out unanimously to approve the 2010 Assessment on Properties in Violation of Nuisance Ordinance list presented by the city clerk.  The clerk will certify the list and forward it to the County Auditor to be assessed on property taxes.  There are six other properties which are still in violation of the ordinance, the clerk will send each another letter informing them if they do not comply within two weeks the Sheriff’s Department will be contacted to issue them tickets.  The clerk reported that she has not received any cost estimates to demolish hazardous buildings in town.  Two of the eight buildings on the list will be burned by the Fire Department.  The clerk stated that she should do some checking on the remaining six properties to find out how much is owed in taxes, if there are lien holders and whose names are on the deeds for the properties.  The council could make a priority list of the buildings once more information is received and choose one property to start with before contacting the attorney to assist in the proper notification process.    
The Revolving Loan Fund Committee reviewed some letters from the attorney in regards to the sale of Arnie’s Market.  There is still a lien on the property from the Minnesota Department of Revenue.  That lien would need to be taken care of before the city could allow assumption of the mortgage.  No payments have been made to the city by the Stallocks since July 16, 2010.  The council instructed the clerk to send a letter to Stallocks asking that they continue to make payments on the loans until the sale takes place.  
A letter was sent on July 15, 2010 to the Kittson County Sheriff’s Department listing seven individuals in town who have not provided vaccination records to obtain city pet licenses.  The clerk still has not heard from the Sheriff’s Department and none of the seven have came in to get pet licenses.  The council asked the clerk to send another letter to the Sheriff’s Department.    
New business was discussed.  A building permit application was received from Jerry Vanderlinde to build a garage.  Schmiedeberg made a motion, seconded by Klegstad, and carried out unanimously to approve the building permit application for Mr. Vanderlinde.  

The clerk reported that she had been contacted by Wayne Ruud, Karlstad City Clerk, to see if the city was interested in using containers rather than or in addition to using bags for garbage service.  The clerk provided some information about this in an article written by Karlstad Mayor Nick Amb which was published in the North Star News.  The clerk reminded the council that the garbage contract will end on December 31, 2010 and she will need to send out requests for proposals for garbage service soon.

Snow removal for the upcoming winter was discussed.  The clerk stated that she had visited with Shawn Anderson, Kittson County Highway Department, who plans to have a meeting with their new blade operator and our new maintenance worker so that they are on the same page for the plan for snow removal this winter.  He also explained how the city would be billed and offered to attend a meeting if the council wishes.  An issue that arose was the city removing snow for the Kittson County Museum.  The city council decided a few years ago that the city would only remove snow off of city property and that each church and business was responsible for its own snow removal due to liability issues as well as constraints with time and manpower.  In the past, the city used to provide a donation each year to the Museum and then at some point decided that they would provide a donation in the form of a service, snow removal.  A section in the League of Minnesota Cities Handbook states that “cities have no authority to appropriate or give away public funds as donations to any person, corporation or private institution”.  The city does not give donations or remove snow for any other business.  After much discussion, the city council instructed the clerk to send a letter to the Kittson County Museum informing them that the city will no longer be providing snow removal for them.  The clerk provided the council with the League of Minnesota Cities Model Snowplowing and Ice Control Policy to review before the next council meeting.  The city should have a policy in place that addresses when the city will start snow removal, how the snow will be plowed, priorities and schedule of streets to be plowed, etc.  The clerk asked that the council come prepared at next month’s meeting to make additions or changes to the policy as well as provide a schedule of streets for snow removal.
The clerk asked the council if they were interested in cashing in a $5,000 Sewer CD that is maturing soon.  Currently the sewer fund is -$4,195.18 and even with the increase in rates, the fund will not be at a positive balance by year end.  The council decided to leave that CD in reserves for the time being.
Schmiedeberg made a motion, seconded by Storeby, and carried out unanimously to approve the claims list and pay bills.  
Storeby made a motion, seconded by Klegstad, and carried out unanimously to adjourn to the next regular scheduled council meeting at 7:00 p.m. on Monday, October 18, 2010.  

___________________________________

Megan Hanson, City Clerk    
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